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 In the Gospel that we just heard, Jesus says, “you have but one master, the 
Christ.”  Clearly, the message is that we must have a total centering in Christ in all 
our endeavors and it doesn’t mean that we have to avoid certain titles unless those 
people who we give those titles to are taking a place above Christ.  Obviously, that 
would be totally incorrect.  But, if ever there was one who deserves the title 
“Master” because of his reflection of Christ, it would be our Patron, St. Thomas 
Aquinas.  Notice the very last line of the Gospel says, “The greatest among you 
must be your servant.  Whoever exalts himself will be humbled; but whoever 
humbles himself will be exalted.”  St. Thomas Aquinas truly made this the theme 
of his life.   
 In the past, I have spoken of many of the biographical details of St. Thomas, 
so I am not going to repeat those details, but I would like to concentrate on 
something very near and dear to us as Catholics that St. Thomas was instrumental 
in teaching us.  His greatest love was the Blessed Sacrament, of which he was to be 
the world’s greatest witness.  He would spend hours at a time, day and night before 
the altar in adoration and meditation.  Here was his great school.  The Eucharistic 
Lord Himself was his Master.  When he celebrated Mass, he was in rapture and 
often in tears.  After saying his own Mass he would serve or at least hear another 
Mass.  His love and devotion to the Holy Eucharist led him not only to explain the 
mysterious process of how the host becomes the Body and Blood of Christ, but he 
also gave us the word we use to describe it, namely, transubstantiation, which 
means that the substance is completely changed, but the accidents or the 
characteristics remain.   
 In the first reading we heard, “I prayed, and prudence was given to me; I 
pleaded and the spirit of Wisdom came to me.”  This speaks of St. Thomas’ life.  
His own life of prayer and devotion to the Holy Eucharist is what allowed him to 
receive the wisdom to expound on these mysterious truths so clearly.  It’s not 
surprising that when a new feast of Corpus Christi (the body of Christ) was added 
to the Church calendar in 1264, it was St. Thomas who was asked to write the texts 
for the Liturgy.  Consequently, we are still using those same texts nearly 800 years 
later and the most familiar Eucharistic hymns for adoration and benediction and 
the Holy Mass were written by St. Thomas.  You may remember during the Corpus 
Christi Mass, just before the Gospel there is a long sequence that is either read or 
sung which is called Laude Sion.  That was penned by St. Thomas.  Also the 
familiar hymns Pange Lingua, concluding with the Tantum Ergo, Panis Angelicus, 
and O Salutaris Hostia, are still widely sung to this day.  The fourth stanza of the 



“Pange Lingua” contains in a few words the essence of the Eucharistic doctrine of 
St. Thomas Aquinas, totally embraced by the Church: “By a word, the Word 
embodied.  Changes common bread and wine; bread becomes His Holy Body, 
wine is made His Blood Divine!  Though this truth evades the senses, Faith unveils 
the sacred sign!”   
 St. Thomas’ love for the Eucharist only grew deeper as he grew older.  In 
December of 1273, just a few weeks before his death, he laid down his pen, 
determined to study and write no more, so that he might give himself to God 
entirely in meditation and prayer.  However, he was ordered by Pope Gregory X to 
go to Lyons to assist at the General Council of the Church.  He got sick on the 
way, and was forced to stop at the Cistercian Abbey of Fossa-Nuova.  His first visit 
was to the Blessed Sacrament.  At Fossa Nuova he became seriously ill for a 
month.  He made his general confession.  While waiting for Viaticum, or his last 
Holy Communion, he asked to be laid upon ashes on the floor.  Tears came to his 
eyes as the priest held the Sacred Host in his hand.  St. Thomas made his 
profession of Faith:  “I firmly believe that Jesus Christ, true God and true man is 
present in this august Sacrament.  I adore You, my God and my Redemption, the 
Viaticum of my pilgrimage, for whose honor I have studied, labored, preached and 
taught.”  He died shortly after midnight, March 7, 1274 at the age of 49.   
 Our patron is a wonderful example to us of where our focus of attention 
should be, namely on the Eucharist; the Body, Blood, Soul and Divinity of Jesus 
Christ.  Consequently, every day he was growing in holiness and love for Love 
itself.  May we as members of this parish in honor of St. Thomas Aquinas grow in 
wisdom by his teaching and grow in holiness by imitating his faith and love for the 
Holy Eucharist.   


